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SUMMARY

The 41 mineral claims held by President Mines Limited are in 
favourable geological and logistic circumstances, and have cover a 
number of showings that were originally explored as early as 1884. 
The work carried out by President Mines Limited haa shown that 
there are two showings worthy of further exploration. the Pine 
Portage and the Triumph. On the Pine Portage gold values were 
found in a quartz breccia zone within a wide shear/fault system 
and that assays varied widely from very high to very low. The 
original showing, on a rocK cliff, was explored by an open cut and 
a shaft, with a single level with a long drift to the north. The 
breccia is exposed for about 85 feet horizontally in the 
underground workings. Most of the diamond drilling ftad failed to 
locate the breccia at depth. Geological study has suggested that 
the breccia was a faulted upper segment within the fault zone 
itself, cut off to the north by a flat fault dipping at about 30 
degrees to the southeast. The three shallow noles to the south 
all intersected the breccia and mineralization in a section that 
would be above the fault; all others were directed oelow the 
fault. The breccia is shown to average between O.3 and O.6 ounces 
per ton over stoping lengths and widths, but hand specimens have 
returned assays of over 10 ounces per ton. The shear zone outside 
the breccia haa a very low gold content.

The Triumph was only relocated and examined in -a preliminary way 
tnis fall. It is a quartz vein in a wide shear zone witd very 
little exposure at this time. Bulk samples from the dump returned 
gold values o±" O.361 ounces per ton in the quartz vein material 
and O.13 ounces per ton in quartz with nigh sulfide content. The 
226 foot shaft appears in fairly good condition although it would 
require some rehabilitation even to examine the underground 
workings.

A number of other showings were found and sampled but assays 
were uniformly very low. A few warrant some additional work.

A two phased exploration program is recommended for each 
prospect, with the first estimated to cost S342,OOO. With 
satisfactory results from the first, a second phase is to be 
carried out and estimated at S337,80O. In the first phase the 
entire property should be geologically mapped to provide 
exploration control, and prospected for undiscovered showings. A 
further teat of EM(VLF) as a tool should be undertaken when 
suitable transmitters are operational. The technique of neutron 
acitvation of humus samples should be tested in a limited way. 
The Pine Portage prospect should be systematically surface-tested 
to locate additional breccias or undisturbed quartz veins, tne 
shaft should be pumped to the bottom and temporary facilities
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installed for examination purposes. On the Triumph, a stripping 
program should be designed to explore for the surface exposure of 
the main quartz vein and related shear. The shaft should be 
rehabilitated only sufficiently for examination access and 
sampling as warranted. The second phase of the program is 
primarily diamond drilling to explore for vertical continuity of 
any mineralization opened up during the first phase on either the 
Pine Portage or the Triumph.

Preliminary estimates show that nearly 2,OOO tons of material 
could be shipped to a custom mill and secondary treatment plant. 
As this would be an excellent test of the recoverable values in 
the two prospects, as well as provide a modest profit that could 
be useful ±"or further exploration, it is recommended that this be 
done early in the spring of 1985.
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REPORT ON INVESTIGATION:.

KENQRA GOLD PROSPECT! 

PRESIDENT MINES LIMITgD

INTRODUCTION

This report is prepared on the basis of four trips to the 

property, including two during the fall of 1982, but primarily on 

an aggregate of 13 days during early September and mid-October of 

this year. My observations have been supplemented with 

information from a series of published reports and government 

records listed in Appendix A. The report describes the present 

status of the property following the exploration programs of the 

past two field seasons carried out by President Mines Limited. I 

will make certain recommendations for further evaluation of each 

of the known prospects and for the property as a whole. This will 

be put in the perspective of the regional circumstances and the 

interesting and relevant history of the property and the area.

In the following discussion I have not included the details on 

the silver content, which runs between 1.5 and 3 times that of the 

gold. The difference in value per ounce clearly makes the
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property a gold prospect so it is brought into the calculations 

on the cost-benefits of the pilot milling operation only. 

Measurements are given in both English and metric systems for all 

modern data but not converted for older records.

PROPERTY

The Kenora gold prospect of President Mines Limited consists o£ 

36 claims held by right of location under the Mineral Act of" the 

province of Ontario. Of these, four have been surveyed and qualify 

for conversion to the status of lease. The status of each claim 

was checked with the Mining Recorders office in Kenora and a 

summary tabulation of the claims, their status and respective 

anniversary dates is provided in Appendix D. The contiguous block 

of claims straddles the Trans Canada highway some 8 miles (13 km) 

east and southeast of the distributing centre of Kenora a short 

distance east of the Manitoba border. Most of the claims have 

been checked by rough survey and are configured as shown on Figure 

2.

The claims cover most of the surface expression of a 

metavolcanic zone bordering a complex of granite and granitic 

gneiss. Three main showings and a number of smaller and as yet 

unexplored veins and mineralized structures have been located, 

although even these are a fraction of those reported in late
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nineteenth century. It seems that exploration accompanying the 

construction of the Canadian Pacific Railway resulted in the 

discovery of the gold showings in the Kenora area during the early 

part of the 'eighties'. By 1895 at least 8 stamp mills had been 

constructed, mainly on hopes rather than ore reserves. Numerous 

shafts were sunk and three custom concentrators were treating ore 

from a number of the properties in the immediate area. Three 

mines resulted from this early activity, the Sultana, Regina and 

Mikado, all in the Lake of the Woods camp, producing a total of 

52,GOO ounces of gold. Recovery data are unavailable but it must 

have been low by modern standards. With the upward revaluation of 

gold in 1935 there was renewed interest in the area and most of 

the older properties were reexamined and some additonal work was 

done. Nearly 7O.OOO ounces were won from the Wendigo mine, the 

main producer in the camp for this period. Over the past 15 years 

most of the old prospects have been restaked and reexamined, some 

additional work has been done and several properties have 

developed reserves warranting production when gold prices are 

suitable.

Among the earliest of the discoveries in the camp was the very 

high grade quartz of the Pine Portage prospect described in the 

reports of the Geological Survey of Canada for the years 1884 and 

1885 (Lawson 1885), Eugene Coste (1884) and J. F. Latimer (1890), 

but must have been discovered a few years before 1884. A shaft was
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sunk to 1OO feet in 1884 and a stamp mill was in operation, 

milling the ore as it was mined. It appears to have lain idle 

from 1884 to about 1932 when the shaft was dewatered and the north 

drift sampled for Dome Mines Ltd. During 1936 and 1937 Northfield 

Mining Co. Ltd. drilled three x-ray diamond drill holes, as 

reported by S. E. Wolfe (1937). The next activity is recorded for 

I960 and 1961 by Madsen Lake Gold Mines Ltd. and seems to have 

been restricted to- a geological examination (Morton 1961). 

According to Beard and Garratt (1976) approximately 1OOO feet of 

drilling was carried out about 197O but no other information is 

available. President Mines Limited acquired the property in 1979 

and over the next three years dewatered the shaft for sampling, 

drilled a series of six holes, carried out a local geological 

study and systematically sampled the dump at the shaft (Phendler 

198O; Anderson 1981; ; Millar 1982). Forsgren (1980) studied the 

petrology of the quartz veining. During the summer of 1984 Don 

McWilliams carried out some surface exploration and experimental 

geophysical and geochemical surveys (Nelson 1984). The shaft was 

dewatered during October of this year, and the main drift examined 

geologically and sampled by drilling, blasting and crushing 15O to 

2OO pound samples.

Although the earliest reports on the Triumph postdate those of 

Pine Portage they give the impression that the area held was much 

more extensive and that there were numerous showings only a few of 

which were explored to any extent. The earliest report available
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are those of the 1896 Ontario Department of Mines, with 

subsequent notes in 1898 and 1899. During the period a 226 foot 

shaft was sunk on the main vein structure, a small stamp mill was 

constructed and some material was milled. There are no subsequent 

reports for the property and. other than trenching, thi-re was 

little done on any other of the reported showings. Recent 

government maps and references are confused or vague in the 

location and identity of the showings of the Triumph, a 

consequence of the absence of activity since the late nineteenth 

century. With the help of John Davies, a consulting geologist for 

the Ontario Department of Mines and a local logging company, 

President Mines Limited found and identified the main workings, 

now completely grown over, as well as a few of the other reported 

anowings. The present claim holdings of the company covers the 

original Triumph prospects. The work during October included 

localized prospecting, geological mapping of the immediate area of 

the main workings and bulk sampling of the dump and the discovered 

showings.
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QIQLQGICAL CONSIDERATIONS 

General Setting

The Canadian Shield is an arcuate region of cratonic activity 

during late Archaen times, now surrounding the southern Hudson's 

Bay lowlands. Stable since the late Precambrian it is a complex 

mosaic of mainly acid intrusive rocks forming the main crust with 

patches of supracrustal rocks made up of volcanics and sediments, 

all highly metamorphosed remnants. Mainly for heuristic reasons 

the complex has been subdivided into provinces and subprovinces on 

the basis of differences in structural trends.

The Kenora area lies in the Superior Province of the Shield and 

is characterized by easterly trending belts o£ Archean 

supracrustal rocks separated by large areas underlain by granitic 

rocks. The supracrustal rocks are typically dominated by volcanic 

members represented by amphibolites of various compositions and 

schists of even greater variety. Most of the gold mined in the 

Shield comes from this Province, primarily from veins and shear 

zones in metamorphosed volcanic-rich belts near their contacts 

with the igneous bodies. The shear zones characteristically 

contain quartz-carbonate veins and zones with varying contents of 

sulfide minerals, some tellurides and elemental gold. It has been 

suggested that the gold was introduced by relatively late
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ultramafic intrusivea and followed conduits into favourable 

shear zones and quartz veins.

The claim block held by President Mines Limited covers a deep 

embayment or extension of the metavolcanics into the local Longbow 

Lake Batholith lying to the east and north; the map accompanying 

Beard and Garratt (1978) shows the dense cluster of gold showings 

and producing properties in the immediate area of the embayment. 

Although they are found mainly in the volcanics or along the 

contact there are a few quartz-filled shears within the border 

section of the granitic rocks (Figure 3).

Mineral Showings

The three main mineral showings on the President Mines Limited 

claim block include the Pine Portage shear/fault zone, the main 

Triumph Shaft shear and the Central shear. Several secondary 

showings were noted, sampled and will be described briefly.

Pine Portage Prospect

The Pine Portage Prospect attracted early attention in the area 

with the very high grade gold outcropping and relatively easy 

access. The structure is a shear and fault zone enclosed in 

amphibolite and mineralized with qquartz, carbonates and very 

minor sulfides and free gold. Although primarily pyrite, the 

aulfides include small amounts of chalcopyrite, galena and
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sphalerite. traces of tellurides have been reported by several 

studies <Coste 1885; Forsgren 1980; Phendler 198O). Although the 

structure outcrops only at the shaft and cut of the Pine Portage 

workings, the erosional depression over the heavily sheared and 

faulted amphibolites can be traced over 70O feet (212 m) to the 

north but exploration will undoubtedly show that it extends much 

beyond that. It strikes about due north and dips to the east at 

from 6O to 65 degrees. Actual widths are difficult to determine 

due to poor exposure but it is certainly wider than the present 

undergound workings. Both the surface cut and the drift 

underground show that quartz veins occur in clusters and 

overlapping lenses throughout the shear. The drilling indicates

•that the shear son» may b «s o ver fifty feet in true width, at least 

1:1 places. It seems clear that the snear contains a complex of 

veins and silicified zones in some sections.

The original fissure system was undoubtedly related to the 

emplacement of the Longbow Batholith, or even some earlier 

intrusion, but the former outcrops only 10O feet (30 m) or so to 

the east of the shear zone at the shaft. Quartz, possibly 

accompanied by pyrite and even some of the other sulfides and some 

gold, replaced parts of the zone in one or more events. Further 

deformation resulted in additional movement on the zone that 

brecciated the quartz and pyrite of the original vein and 

incorporated some of the amphibolite as schist within the shear 

zone and even mixed with the segments of quartz. Heavy gouge on
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the hanging wall evidences some movement and very probably some 

fault displacement (Plates 2-6). The fracture planes in the 

quartz and the amphibolite formed by the several periods of 

shearing were then filled with calcium carbonate and further 

pyrite and possibly gold, mobilized and localized in the 

favourable structure.

To the south the shear zone is projected to intersect the 

granodiorite of the Longbow Batholith in about 15O feet (45 m) and 

they are thought to merge at a depth of about 17O feet (52 m) 

below the collar of the shaft, if the contact is about vertical. 

The only outcrops of the contact, on both sides of the highway 

show that the contact has an adverse dip toward the intrusive at 

between 6O and 80 degrees. I f that is so in the shaft area the 

depth of intersection would be considerably deeper. To the north 

the strikes of the contact and the shear diverge at about 23 

degrees, but the increasing elevation increases the angle between 

the surface traces (Figure 5). Accordingly, the surace trace of 

the main Pine Portage structure would run along the highway, or 

even a little to the west of the pavenment, unless it is 

dislocated by a strong transvers fault. Our present knowledge of 

the structure is restricted to the short exposure in the cut and 

underground at the Pine Portage, and in the diamond drill 

intersections.

The open cut and undergound workings explore the extreme hanging
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wall section where the shear is occupied by a brecciateci quartz 

vein system with fine quartz veinlets and silicified sections 

(Figure 4: Plates 2 - 6). To the north in the drift the shear 

disappears on a flat fissure or small fault within the shear 

(Figure 4), beyond which the shear continues every bit as strong 

as to the south but with only low gold values. To the south, the 

breccia continues to the face of the short south drift, where it 

is weak and the volcanics are heavily cross- fractured. It is 

significant that the breccia and quartz veiniet pattern as seen in 

the open cut are quite different than that exposed underground 

except that they are in the hannging wall of the shear zone. In 

the open cut by the shaft, assays of samples ±"rom several small 

quartz veins weii away from the hanging wall fault, showed some 

excellent gold values. There is no reliable information as to how 

far the quartz breccia extends below the 35 foot level but the 

flat terminating fault would cut it off at about 28 feet below the 

floor of the level. It is clear most of the drilling would miss 

any part of the known extent of the quartz breccia, but it does 

demonstrate the continuity of the shear, and presumably the 

possibility for additional breccia zones, or even unfaulted quartz 

veins. All of the physical evidence indicates that the 

shear/fault zone is very strong and likely to extend for some 

distance, at least as far as that suggested by the surface 

expression of the shear.

A number of attempts have been made to determine the gold



content of the shear and breccia . All of the sampling to date 

from the exposures or the drilling has shown that the fault gouge, 

the schist and the fragments of contained amphibolite carry only 

low values in gold. Similarly, several sampling programs have 

shown the quartz breccia to carry good to medium grades in gold 

and in places, very high values. It is significant that the full 

width of the breccia has never been tested.

There are three reports from the early days of the camp that 

include comments and descriptions of the Pine Portage Prospect 

Eugene Costs, who visited it during the shaft sinking program in 

1883, another by A. C. Lawson of the Geological Survey of Canada 

in 1884 and the third by J. F. Latimer in 1890. Coste records 

several assays of hand specimens recovered from the shaft; three 

specimens were primarily quartz containing very small amounts of 

pyrite, chalcopyrite and sphalerite showed gold contents of 

between 9 and 13 ounces per ton. Specimens of the translucent 

quartz with calcite, chlorite and some pyrite showed very low gold 

assays. Latimer reported that the shaft carried gold from top to 

bottom, wit-h assays from 7 ounces per ton at the surface to 10O 

and 150 ounces per ton at the bottom; although his average grade 

figures were more modest at two to three ounces per ton over about 

six feet.

The earliest systematic sampling was done by an engineer for 

Dome Mines Limited in 1932. The grades are reported in dollar
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values (with the price of gold at $20.8O US per ounce) shown on an 

assay plan dated December 1932. The results show that the best 

assays were recieved from the shaft area where the width was also 

most consistent (Figure 4; Appendix F) . Apart for a short stretch 

about 4O to 5O feet from the drift collar the assays in the drift 

were all relatively low, from 0.01 to 0.O9 ounces per ton. The 

nine samples from both walls of the shaft above the drift averaged 

O.38 ounces per ton over an average width of 5.1 feet (1.5 m).

During the shaft rehabilitation program in 1980, a series of 14 

muck samples were recovered and ran from O.67 to 1.O4 ounces per 

ton. No data are available on the sampling system.

The shaft and drift were sampled by Anderson in 1980, generally 

spaced to offset those of 1932. The results were similar in 

overall grades and widths to the earlier set but comparatively 

higher in grade, with the best results again coming from the shaft 

walls above the drift (Figure 4; Appendix F). The average assay 

for that section was slightly over one ounce per ton over an 

average width of 3.05 feet (1m). The first 40 feet (12 m) of 

the drift averaged O.73 ounces per ton, mainly on the strength of 

the single assay of 2.62 ounces per ton over 6 feet (2 m) at 2O 

feet from the collar, a location not sampled in 1932.

During the fall of 1984 the shaft was dewatered and a series of 

shallow slashes were drilled and blasted from the back of the 

drift and the north wall of the shaft above the drift. Bulk
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samples of up to 3OO pounds were collected, primarily by scaling 

down the fractured rocks from the cuts. These were then crushed 

and split into five segments, four samples of about 2O pounds each 

for assay, and the remainder set aside for metallurgical tests 

should they be required. Two from each set were submitted for 

assay and the results compared statistically. Where the 

difference between the first two results were significant a third 

sample was assayed and the results again compared (Figure 4; 

Appendix F) . These results show the first 65 feet (.20 m ) of the 

drift averaged 0.28 ounces per ton over an average width of 44 

inches (112 cm), and the shaft averaged 0.36 ounces per ton over 

an average width of 40 inches (102 cm).

Perhaps the most significant, observation that can be made with 

respect to these preceding data is the difficulty in accurately 

determining the grade of this deposit, at least with our present 

knowledge of the distribution.

The rock removed from the shaft and part of the open cut had 

been selectively sorted and most of the quartz was placed at the 

east end of the cleared area, next to the small stamp mill. In 

1980, Anderson systematically sampled the dumps by excavating 

trenches across their width and taking chip samples of the exposed 

rocks. According to the results, an aggregate of the dump samples 

averages O.24 ounces per ton, and the smaller dump containing the 

quartz averages 0.60 ounces per ton. As they are spread widely
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and partially covered by colluvial sand from the road erosion it 

is difficult to accurately measure the gross tonnages of each. 

From what can be seen and the early reports for the lower section, 

we can estimate a total tonnage of some 15OO tons came from 

underground and another 10O tons from the surface cut. There is 

no good information on what was milled in 1884 but from the 

reports it was likely small. A conservative estimate of the 

recoverable tonnage in the dumps would be about 13OO tons of O.24 

ounces per ton and 450 tons of 0.6O ounces per ton.

Other than specimen assays very little sampling has been 

attempted on the surface cut, probably because it was caved badly 

for many years and inaccessible. While of little valuative 

significance as far as average grades are concerned they show that 

there are narrow sections with very high gold content (Figure 4). 

Th also show that the gold content of the quartz is also variable 

over short distances, as is noted for the results of the several 

attempts to systematically sample the drift and shaft. 

Microscopic examination of selected specimens at 3OX of the 

brecciated quartz show minute amounts of pyrite, chalcopyrite and 

sphalerite with finely disseminated gold.

The earliest drilling recorded was that of Northfield Mining Co. 

Ltd. reported by S. Edmund Wolfe in 1937. Three X-ray holes were 

drilled and sludge collected (Figure 7; Appendix E) but the 

results for only two are available. They show intersections of
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the shear zone of up to 65 feet (20 m) and assay values up to O.7 

ounces per ton and in drill hole 32-1, an average gold content of 

O.26 ounces per ton extended from 36.5 feet to 57.2 feet, 

representing a true width of about 16 feet. A 5 foot segment of 

that intersection averaged 0.57 ounces per ton. In 32-2 the core 

was low in grade except for a 4.5 foot section that assayed O.33 

ounces per ton, from 73 to 77.2 feet depth. I n 32-2 the sludge 

for about the same depth returned an average assay of O .28 ounce 

per ton from 70 to 85 feet depth. These results show the absolute 

necessity to collect and assay the sludge samples.

The second drill program is reported only in Beard and Garratt 

(1978) as a brief comment that approximately 1OOO feet were 

drilled. No other data are available except that Phenciler 

includes a note on his map of the collars for 'old drill holes', 

both about a hundred feet east of any other drilling, so 

presumably aimed at lower intersections.

The most recent drilling was carried out by President Mines 

Limited in 198O under the supervision of R. Phendler (Figure 7; 

Appendix E). Nearly 1OOO feet (303 m) were drilled in six holes 

all between 45 and 6O, designed to explore the structure from 40 

feet <12 m> south to about 250 feet (76 m) north of the shaft, and 

to about the elevation of the bottom of the old workings. 

Although recovery is recorded as excellent the intersections for 

which we have assays showed uniformly very low gold content
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(Appendix E). Any assay results for the one hole that could 

conceivably have intersected the breccia are not available, but 

sulfides and tellurides were reported in the logs (Phendler 1980).

On the basis of the information available it is clear that the 

shear structure is very strong and contains very low values in 

gold throughout over widths of up to 5O feet (15 m), but that 

where the quartz breccia is present there are materially better 

values. The quartz breccia that originally outcropped may be up 

to 95 to 1OO feet (29 to 3O m) in length on the drift level, but 

truncates at depth and expands toward the surface on the flat 

terminal fault. It seems that these expose the bottom remnant of 

a brecciated quartz mass. The full width and character of the 

shear is as yet unknown. Any continuation beyond the flat fault 

is completely speculative at this stage but would be important as 

an indication of the potential of the structure. Similar such 

bodies can be expected but the controls for their distribution are 

as yet unknown. An exploration program should strive to find 

additional quartz breccias or unfaulted quartz veins, and thereby 

identifying those controls. The secondary target would be to 

determine the tenor and size and their mineability, either as part 

of the whole lower grade shear zone, or as higher grade pods 

within it.

Central Showing

Several years ago Jack Stinson described several old rock cuts
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that he remembered a few meters off the old highway, north of the 

Pine Portage prospect. Several were found in 1982 and a number of 

others this year, 12 in all. They explore a small shear zone in 

the andesites bearing North 22 degrees East and dipping steeply to 

the east. Throughout most of the 7OO feet <212 m) of the explored 

length the shear contains a laminated quartz vein up to three feet 

(1 m) wide. It contains scattered crystals and blebs of pyrite 

and in several places small masses of solid pyrite, generally on 

the hanging wall edge. Assays of bulk samples returned generally 

low values in gold, up to O.ll ounces per ton. A chip sample 

taken in 1982 from the same location as the above assayed O.24 

ounces per ton over about 20 inches (51 cm).

The quartz and shear are continuous over about 500 feet (165 m) 

from where it disappears under a muskeg at the north end, south to 

a rock bluff, at the base of which it appears to terminate. 

Although the exposure is good there is no sign of the vein or 

shear up the bluff and across the top, but directly on strike and 

with virtually identical character, it appears again and continues 

for another 200 feet (61m). It ia in the central part of the 

latter section that the 0.24 and 0.11 ounces per ton was 

recieved.

The Central Showing serves to demonstrate the continuity that 

might be expected in these shear zones, and the quartz veins 

contained within them.
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Triumph Prospect

The Triumph Prospect as it was reported in the late nineteenth 

century appears to have included much of the territory north of 

the Pine Portage prospect, possibly to include the present 

Treasurer, the Central zone and as many as thirty separate veins, 

according to the 1898 Ontario Minister of Mines reports. The 

property covered the contact of the granitic rocks and the 

metavolcanics and showings were reported in both. The last 

reported work,in 1899, was the completion of the main shaft to 226 

feet and the driving of several drifts a total of 78 feet. Unlike 

so many older prospects there was no recorded work carried out 

during the thirties. After rediscovering the main Triumph 

workings this fall a short program of geological mapping and bulk 

sampling was done but was hindered by the lateness of the season. 

Consequently most of the information on the prospect comes from 

the early reports of the Ontario Department of Mines (1896, 1988 

and 1899).

The shaft was sunk on an irregular vein of quartz in heavily 

sheared volcanics carrying varying amounts of sulfides and between 

3 and 4 feet (1 and 1.2 m) in width. It seems to have occupied a 

strong zone of shearing but no overall widths are

- 29 -



given. The shaft was completed to 226 feet and at the first 

level, 107 feet below the collar, drifts were run both north and 

south in the mineralization. Following the mineralization, both 

drifts are reported to have swung sharply east until nearly 

parallel.

Grades of the structure are not reported directly but one report 

states that 'only S10 was saved out of an assay value of 

$25.'(Ontario Bureau of Mines 1896) This presumably would be 

calculated at $18.OO 'gold', meaning that about O.55 ounces was 

saved out of about 1.4 ounces. Lacking any surface outcrop to 

examine and even do any preliminary sampling on, several bulk 

samples were taken from the dumps. Like the Pine Portage dumps 

these were segregated into a higher grade area with about SO 

percent quartz and a waste area with about 1O percent quartz. A 

three hundred pound sample of quartz assayed 0.363 ounces per ton 

and a similar sample of the waste material assayed O.O48 ounces 

per ton. A small amount of very high sulfide material was noted 

on the dump and a bulk sample of that assayed O.135 ounces per 

ton. The total dump from the main shaft is estimated to contain 

some 19OO tons, with about 450 tons on the quartz dump.

A number of minor showings were found in the immediate area of 

the main Triumph (Figure 6). At each, holes were drilled and 

blasted and bulk samples taken for treatment and assay. At 

Brian's Showing a three foot (one m) wide quartz vein was found on
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the exposed wall of an old rock cut. A ahear zone exposed in 

three cuts near the Triumph Shaft contained small lenses of quartz 

with pyrite in a zone of heavily sheared volcanics and in each case 

the exposure lay immediately to the northwest of a strong competant 

wall. About 155 feet (47 m) to the west of the shaft there is a 

well-sheared feisite dyke, pyritized, and iacea with quartz 

veinlets that. are found as densely fractured quartz fragments. 

Almost in line and about a hundred feet C3O m) further is a strong 

quartz vein in a zone of shearing in the volcanics with a 

discontinuous quartz vein. All of these small showings strike 

about northeast and are vertical or dip steeply to the southeast. 

Bulk samples of each returned low gold values.

Miscellaneous Showings

Several shallow shafts and rock cuts were found during the 

prospecting, line cutting and surveying work. None were mapped or 

sampled during the previous work programs.

Where the main Trans Canada Highway cuts through the property it 

cuts through several deep rock bluffs exposing a series of quartz 

veins and the contact zone between the granodiorite and the 

araphibolites. It also exposes four quartz veins, two of which are 

quite interesting. The latter have been considered as candidates 

for the extension north of the Pine Portage Structure; it has been 

shown previously that it passes quite a distance to the west of 

either of these, however.
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Showing A is a nearly vertical quartz vein occupying a strong 

shear zone, and mineralized with pyrite. It varies from a few 

inches to six feet (2 m) in the fifteen foot exposure. Showing B 

is a quartz vein exposed only at the roadside and with a small 

percentage of sulfides. A sample of the quartz taken by Beard in 

1979 assayed O.ll ounces per ton. Both of these showings are 

unexplored and lie parallel with a strike of North 5O degrees 

East. It might be speculated that they are parallel structures 

very similar in origin and character to the Pine Portage quartz 

bearing shear zone.
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EXPLORATION CONSIDERATIONS

The claim gv-fiHp li^s 4-n 3 t-aghly 

that has been inadequately explored but is now attracting 

attention from major exploration companies. Areas of similar 

geological environment in other parts of the Canadian Shield have 

been responsible for much of Canada's gold production. In common 

with much of the region around Hudson's Bay the exposure of 

bedrock is excellent along the many miles of lake shoreline and 

the many glacially-scoured ridges. The cluster of mineral 

occurances, prospects and mines in and adjacent to the 

metavolcanic 'island' that makes up the Lake of the Woods-Shoal 

Lake area, demonstrates the frequency of gold bearing structures, 

of which 13 could be considered active mines at one time and 

numerous others that produced at least some gold. The following 

is a tabulation of the reported showings in the immediate area of 

Pine Portage, within a two mile radius of the centre of the 

President Mines Limited claim group.

In Granitic In Contact In Volcanic 
Rocka Zone Rocks

Occurancea 7 6 11
Prospects 2 2
Mines 1 2

(From Beard and Garratt 1976)

From the perspective of exploration possibilities the claim 

group is very favourably located. It is significant that all of
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the production took place prior to 194O, although there are 

reports that economic ore reserves have been developed at several 

properties in the region.

The claim block lies in perhaps as good a logistical location 

for any exploration activity as can be imagined. The main 

Trans-Canada highway crosses the property and most parts are 

easily accessible by tote roads or can be made so at relatively 

small expense. The town of Kenora has most facilities and 

equipment available for most levels of exploration. Apart from 

the most active tourist season, from June to September, suitable 

accomodation can be acquired for an exploration crew at reasonable 

prices.

There are some strong incentives for active exploration within 

the Province of Ontario and particularly in this part of the 

province, so heavily dependent on tourism as an economic base. 

There are several Indian reserves in the immediate area of Kenora 

and the prevailing employment situation is very poor. Exploration 

activity leading to production would be an attractive activity for 

training and employment. In recent times there have been a number 

of programs that would be relevant to exploration; whether they 

are still available will depend on the government fiscal 

situation.

PRODUCTION CONSIDERATIONS
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While any serious production planning is clearly premature there 

are several comments that are relevant to the evaluation of the 

present data on the property. Obviously, there are programs of 

assistance and incentive for mining companies prepared to invest 

in production, and again, they are particularly important for 

areas such as northwestern Ontario.

There are few areas as well located for production convenience 

and economics as the Kenora gold camp in general and the President 

Mines Limited claim group in particular. It is crossed by the 

Trans Canada highway and the main power transmission lines of 

Ontario Hydro. The main line of the Canadian Pacific Railway 

passes less than a mile to the north and the Trans Canada Gas 

Pipeline is only another mile further north. Water is available 

in quantity virtually anywhere on the property. A number of deep 

depressions with internal drainage were noted that would simplify 

planning and approval for tailings disposal or water circulation 

for most types of beneficiation plants that might be necessary. 

Ample timber is available from sawmill located in the middle of 

the claim group.

The shear/fault zones observed are characterized by very 

competant walls but the nature of the structures would favour 

extraction of their full widths, both from economic and practical 

points of view. From a very limited examination of the gold 

bearing material from both Pine Portage and the Triumph there

- 36 -



appear to be no deleterious elements present that would prohibit 

either milling or smelting. On the basis of the data at hand the 

concentration ratio would be very high if the gold content was 

concentrated rather than chemically removed. For practical 

purposes production economics should be excellent.
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EVALUATION 

General Comment

The claim group lies in a favourable area for gold exploration 

and the general circumstances are excellent for an efficient 

exploration program and for economic production. To provide a 

measure against which the potential of the showings can be 

discussed the following tabulation shows grades and tonnages for a 

number of mines and developing properties in the western edge of 

the Shield.

Deposit Past Prod Reserves Total

Flin~Flon Mines~~~ o7l6~@ 0~3l o7i6 9~o731
Golden Rule Mines 1.7 @ O.15 1 .7 @ 0 .15
Waddy Lake Mines 2.4 i30.ll 2.4 0 O.li
Starrex Mines 0 .3 @ O.7 O .3 S 0.7
Gods Lake Mine O.54 0 O.3O 0.54 0 0.3O
San Antonia Gold 4.5 0 O.27 O.9 @ 0.19 5.4 0 0.26
Nor-Acme 5.4 3 O .1O 2 .8 0 0.16 8.4 0 O.13
Campbell Red Lake 8.3 @ 0.61 2.3 @ O.62 1O.6 @ 0.61 
(These data are from various publications)

The first four are in northern Saskatchewan and the next two are 

in northern Manitoba, all with the attendant high costs of areas 

remote from most of the services required for mining production. 

The last is one of the better grade deposits for its size on the 

continent and is in the Red Lake camp, north of Kenora. Recently 

Goldlund Gold Mines Ltd. has commenced production about 100 miles 

east of Kenora on a deposit with a grade of O.17 ounces per ton 

(reserve figures are not available). Recognizing that these

- 38 -



figures must be tempered with judgement they can be used to 

develop some 'target' figures for grade and tonnage. Probably the 

most relevant are those for Flin Flon Mines in northern Manitoba 

where a tonnage of 16O,OOO tons has a grade of O.31 ounces per ton 

and they are reported to be operating effectively and 

economically. At the other end of the range is Nor-Acme with over 

8 million tons grading 0.13 ounces per ton.

The Pine Portage prospect is the best known of the showings on 

the claim group and the best explored from our perspective. The 

early reports written while the shaft was open are very 

enthusiastic about the potential of the showing with the quarts 

bearing gold reported all the way to the bottom. Most of the 

diamond drilling contradicts this information as most of the 7 

holes for which we have logs show only minor good values below the 

drift. The potential of the showing itself depends on the 

interpretation of the geology. In addition to the nature of this 

particular showing, the possibilities in developing a mine on the 

structure can be resolved to two main factors at this stage - its. 

potential size and extent of the structure and the amount of gold 

and/or other recoverable minerals contained within any parts of 

it.

Both the underground geology and the diamond drilling support 

the view that the main showing exposed in the open cut and the 

drift terminates on a flat fault exposed in the drift and
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pro3ected to cut the quartz breccia off at a depth of about 28 

feet below the drift. Anderson (I960) took a specimen from below 

the lower bulkhead the ran 1.99 ounces per ton, demonstrating only 

that it continues below that level. The drilling tends to confirm 

this interpretation as the two 1932 holes intersected encouraging 

grade gold across good widths above that horizon and the 80-6 hole 

reports in the logs some interesting geology, but no assays are 

available. The drilling and the other sampling indicate that the 

quartz breccia carries variable amounts of gold and a little 

silver. This opens up th« sv-wfiSPiiity t.hst, pr»s spspisi^ s;itsn4s 1.& 

the south under the present dump area, possibly as far as the 

contact with the granodiorite. There is also the possibility that 

the faulted segment could be found somewhere above the fault.

Determination of grade in a gold deposit is always difficult and 

fraught with hazards; this is no exception. The sampling programs 

on the underground workings can be summarized as follows:

Sampler

Dome Mines
Anderson

Millar

Section

Shaft
Shaft
Drift
Shaft
Drift

Length 
[feet]

35
35
40
35
65

Width 
[feet]

5.1
3.05
3.9
3.4
3.7

Grade . 
o/ton

0.38
l.OO
0.73
O.31
0.28

Another perspective on the grade from the shaft is given by the 

grade of O.24 ounces per ton for the whole dump and that of 0.6 

ounces per ton from the high grade pile on the east end.
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The structure is a wide shear/fault zone cutting tangentially 

away from the granite, that may lie within a few hundred feet to 

the south of the workings. It is a zone of sheared and 

chloritized amphibolites with varying amounts of pyritization, 

silicification and locally, quartz veins that carry small amounts 

of sulfides, accompanying which are the significant gold values. 

If there is a specific sulfide with which the gold is associated 

it is as yet inconclusive. At least in the area of the workings 

there was movement on the fault zone following the initial quartz 

emplacement and appears to have been followed by further quartz 

mineralization. While the total width of the shear zone is up to 

5O feet, as indicated by the drilling, the workings explore only a 

few feet, that part occupied by the known quartz breccia and on 

the hanging wail of the shear. Horizontally the structure has 

only been traced a hundred feet or so but can be inferred from the 

surface topography for a further 75O feet (227 m). Any extension, 

either north or south, is open. The workings provide one very 

short view of this very strong structure, but one that does show 

some ore-grade gold content. It is not large and not high grade 

but is substantial and does return some good grade samples from 

samples from anywhere within the quartz breccia, but can also 

expect to get some poor ones. The actual distribution of the gold 

viithin the breccia is a matter for further work. There are no 

good reasons why there are not additional gold bearing breccias or 

unfaulted quartz veins elsewhere on the structure.
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Of the known showings in the Triumph area only that explored by 

the main shaft appears to be of interest at this time. The 

mineralized structure is not now exposed, precluding direct 

examination. The reports are useful and indicate a substantial 

width of 3 to 4 feet <1 to 1.3 m>, but an even wider potential 

width. Sampling showed that the quartz contained the best gold 

values, running O.36 ounces per ton in that part of the dump 

sampled; most probably the outer surface of the dump represents 

the values from the bottom levels or in the drifts. Detailed 

examination of the dumps indicated that the quartz made up about 

9O percent of the high grade area and 10 percent of the general 

dump area. These two areas were estimated to contain 45O and 1450 

tons respectively. Some is reported to have be&n m+ii&a So 

roughly a third of the underground openings were in quarts vein. 

Little can be said about the possible extent of the structure at 

this stage. The potential of the main structure on the Triumph 

depends on demonstrating some continuity for the quartz vein or 

veins, both vertically and horizontally. While the information 

from the shaft gives some support for at least 226 feet of 

vertical continuity there is no surface exposure or indication of 

that potential.

Central Showing
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The Central structure is strong and relatively continuous over

700 feet but the results of the bulk sampling indicate a very low 

gold content in the quartz vein or in the small sulfide masses 

along the shear zone. Although the structure is open both to the 

north and the south there is no particular reason why any better 

grade sections outside of the explored area; certainly there is 

little on which to base any postulations as to the controls for 

what little mineralization there is present. The most important 

implications of the Central Structure is the indication that the 

structures and quartz veins have some horizontal continuity.

Miscellaneous Showings

Probably the most interesting of the miscellaneous showings are 

those exposed along the highway, particularly structures A and B. 

These and the other similar showings along the highway cuts 

represent favourable exploration targets. The orientation of the 

structures and their frequency suggest that there may be a series 

of similar shear/fault zones tangential to the contact of the 

granitic rocks with the supracrustal volcanics, at least in this 

section. The quartz vein B sampled by Beard might be traceable 

back to the contact and north into the muskeg across the highway. 

and Gegchemical Exploration

Tom Nelson conducted test programs with an EMCVLF) and with soil

sampling. neither were particularly successful, probably for

different reasons (Nelson 1984). The EM was run on stations
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unsuitable for good electromagnetic response ana the structures 

themselves are questionable as the kind of conductors that produce 

clear anomalies. Successful geochemical prospecting for gold 

particularly must take cognizance of the variaoles that control 

the mobility of elements in the ground water and soil. In this 

area, so heavily scoured by a continental glacier only 10,000 

years ago. the nature of the topography lias an important influence 

on the distribution and concentration of tne elements, 

particularly those with as low a mobility as gold. Gtner ±~acr.ors 

that have to £>e considered are the climate, r.ne vegetation, the 

moisture regime, as well as the character of the gold deposits. 

It is advisable to conduct tests of the efficacy of ootn methoas 

unoer well controlled circumstances.

Pilot Sampling

Sampling programs of various kinds nave suggested that the Pine 

Portage structure containing the quartz breccia runs between 0.25 

and 0.7 ounces per ton, and that the entire volume extracted from 

the shaft and drift runs some 0.24 ounces per ton. The present 

dumps contains an estimated recoverable 13OO tons, running O.24 

ounces per ton, and a high grade area with some 350 tons that runs 

O.60 ounces per ton. The Triumph dump contains aoout 450 tons of 

material that should grade a calculated O.321 ounces per ton. The 

aection of quartz breccia above the 35 foot level and and above 

the fault (only between the shaft ana trie t>5 foot mark in the
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drift, leaving out the possible extensions to the north or southJ 

can be estimated at 1200 tons. The grade of this can be very 

conservatively estimated at 0.3 ounces per ton. The total easily 

available tonnage is 285O tons averaging 0.27S ounces per ton. If 

the low grade section of the Pine Portage dumps were not included, 

the total would be 200O tons at an average graae of 0.36 ounces 

per ton.

All or a part of these tonnages coula be snipped to a custom 

mill, and this would provide ootn an excellent check of grade in 

botn showings as well as a cash flow and some net return to tne 

company.

Surom.ary of Tonnages and Values at 5500/ounce CAN

Snort Tonnage 20OO tons C. 36 o/t S41G.5GO 
Long Tonnage 295O tons G.278 o/t S359.5GO

During October a visit was made to Goldiund Mines Limited 

operation near Dryden, some 10O miles <16O km; from Kenora. Custom 

milling . arrangements were arranged and costs and recoveries 

discussed. Trucking and equipment rental costs were also obtained 

for the Kenora area. An economic evaluation was made on the 

potential income from a direct shipment of the combined dump and 

mined material to the custom mill. The details of this 

calculation are given in the Appendix C. In summary, there are two 

different alternatives for the treatment of the concentrates from 

the Goldiund mill, shipping to a smelter or to a chemical
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treatment plant. There are a number ox factors that favour the 

chemical treatment of the concentrates, not the least of which is 

the increased income. This is shown in the following tabulation 

from Appendix C

Long Tonnage
Gross Income Gross Costs Net Income

Smelter 
Chemical

Short Tonnage

Smelter 
Chemical

54 10

S41O

Gross

S359 
S359

,500 
,500

Income

.500 
,500

263 . 
258.

Gross

2OO , 
199,

635 
430

Costs

034 
16O

146 
152

Net

159 
160

, 665 
.070

Income

. 466

. 340

The net income does not include the costs o±" corporate

operation, only the direct costs for the sniping. iri-ling.

concentrate trucking and treatment.

Either alternative la suitable for contracting the wnoie 

operation, eliminating the need for staff and labour, equipment 

and infrastructure. On the whole the pilot mill test is an 

attractive option for the company. It will generate a little 

capital, but more importantly it will prove the nest way to 

evaluate the quartz breccia and that type of deposit, and 

consequently the potential of the shear.
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RECOMMENDATIONS

From the information available, the beat possibilities for the 

property lie in the Pine Portage and Triumph structures. The 

objective at the Pine Portage prospect is to find additional high 

grade lenses or sections of the large, strong shear/fault zone that 

would either permit economic mining of the lower grade sections as 

large or medium grade deposits, or could be mined on their own as 

small high grade deposits. On the basis of the slim evidence 

available, the Triumph could be a smaller, higher grade deposit.

These recommendations are set out in three phases, the first and 

second of which are sequential and exploratory in nature with the 

third phase optional and dependant on outside circumstances, 

primarily the price of gold. This section will present several 

general recommendations followed by somethat are specific to each 

showing area.

As a general rule it is inadvisable to plunge into a drilling 

program prematurely, prior to having a good concept of what the 

program should achieve, at least roughly what the objectives are 

and the character of the target or targets. Too frequently good 

prospects are condemned by premature drilling and inadequate 

interpretion of the expensive results. This program provides for 

the collection of a body of data from other sources before any 

further drilling.



The convenience of the property to the town and facilities of 

Kenora obviates the need for elaborate exploration infrastructure. 

The initial phase of the the work should be contracted where 

possible, which would rewquire few elaborate controls other than 

those concerned with the quality of the work. Bulk samples should 

be taken when any evaluation work is done, with chip samples used 

only for preliminary testing.

This budget does not include any expense for surveying the claims 

that are due for leasing or for arranging the necessary permits for 

the program.

General Recommendations

To provide a means of planning and later evaluating and 

interpreting the results of any exploration of a property such as 

this, it is advisable to have a sound and thorough geological 

framework for the whole property. The work should be carried out 

by a qualified geologist with the assistance of a similarly 

qualified prospector and it should be scheduled as early as 

possible in the first phase of the program.

Reconnaiaance geochemical sampling should accompany the 

geological work and can be done by the prospector as he works along 

with the geologist. Both basal sediments and Ao horizon sampling 

should be tested for efficacy prior to any extensive program.
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When the geological and geochemical work have progressed far 

enough to provide the necessary controls and have identified 

suitable targets a limited geophysical survey should be run on 

those areas. At this point there are two structures that warrant 

such surveys, the Pine Portage and Triumph. It is possible that 

other areas of favourable structure will be located during the 

geological and geochemical work.

Provision should be made for more expanded use of geochemical or 

geophysical techniques if they prove to be effective methods in 

this environment. The budget for the Phase Two program reflects 

this possibility.

Pine Portage Prospect

The objective should be to systematically explore the Pine Point 

shear zone for other quartz breccias or quartz veins, or the 

faulted segment of the known breccia. The first step would be to 

search the extent of the surface expression of the shear zone north 

and south from the Pine Portage showing and to trace any parallel 

structures such as the A and B showings along the highway. While 

the general guidelines for the search would be based on the results 

of the geological and prospecting survey of the area the following 

would be specific recommendations at this time.

With the lack of satisfactory results from the previous 

geophysical work I would suggest that a moving coil EM survey be
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conducted locally over the Pine Portage, A and B shear zones north 

of the granitic contact. The survey could use the existing 

baseline but should be limited to a series of closely-spaced 

traverses across the three shear zones. The technique should be 

tested with several local traverses across the known structure 

prior to any elaborate survey. If effective, the structures should 

be traced north as far as they go. While such a survey would not 

directly identify any gold mineralization the shear might be 

conductive due to graphite or water-saturation. Both basal 

sediments and Ao samples should be tested geochemically for use in 

picking up possible gold-bearing sections within the shear zone. 

Cognizance should be taken of the local control on dispersion of 

basal sediments due to glacial movement. While basically southerly 

in trend, striations were noted varying up to 40 degrees in 

direction.

The local topography seems to indicate clearly that the shear 

extends to the north, with a surface trace swinging slightly 

westerly. If the geophysical work confirms this suspicion the 

topography would make any surface stripping difficult, but not by 

any means impossible. The shear can be projected north along the 

surface depression and to the west of the highway, parallel to the 

A and B zones exposed in the rock cuts. If the geophysical survey 

confirms the trend of the shear zone or zones some sort of 

trenching would be necessary. While it would be preferable to 

strip continuously it would probably be necessary to excavate a
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series of narrow backhoe cuts at systematic intervals, due to the 

damage to the terrain from bulldozer cuts in this tourist area. 

This testing should be carried out north and south along the main 

Pine Portage vein as well as on the extensions of the A and B 

shears exposed on the highway. For the Pine Portage structure it 

is important to explore its full width. If a geochemical target 

was picked up it would simplify the problem considerably, but 

systematic trenching would be advisable in any case. Where 

possible the bedrock exposed in the trenching should be washed down 

for mapping and sampling.

The geological prospecting in this area should be aware of the 

likelihood of similar, undiscovered vein structures tangential to 

the granitic contact. All intersections of the shear zones or any 

quartz veins or breccias should be examined closely and bulk 

sampled.

The first phase of the program should include completion of the 

dewatering of the Pine Point shaft below the drift•level. Ladders 

and bulkheads should be installed for temporary access for 

geological examination and sampling.

The second phase of the program on the Pine Portage system should 

aim to explore any mineralized structure at depth by diamond 

drilling. The actual footage depends on the extent of the targets 

indicated by the results of the first phase. Based on the 

examination of the shaft some of the drilling should be towards the
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south, between the shaft and the granite contact. As a general 

rule a structure such as this deserves to be explored in a 

systematic manner, with the spacing and the pattern carried out on 

a preplanned goal, and not terminated because a few poor holes were 

recovered. For the purposes of planning, at least 15OO m of 

drilling should be considered for this phase. Depending on the 

results from this work additional drilling would likely be 

necessary as part of a further phase.

Triumph Shaft Area

The first phase of the program on the Triumph should include 

further exposure of the several veins and mineralized shear 

structures exposed at and near the shaft. The most promising 

prospect is the quarts-mineralized shear at the shaft. The area 

west of the wall exposed to the southeast of the shaft should be 

trenched regularly boith to the south and north of the shaft area, 

with at least one long trench extending west toward the West 

Showing area.

A local moving-coil EM survey should be run across the Triumph 

shaft area on both axes of a grid. Here the high sulfides may give 

direct indication of mineralization, although the relationship 

between the high sulfides and the gold is not too clear at 

present. A suite of geochemical samples should be taken to test 

for any anomalous gold 'train' from the shaft area. If possible 

these activities ashould be done at the same time as the
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stripping.

As the main appeal of the Triumph lies in the published data on 

the results of th shaft work it would be important to clear the 

collar and dewater the shaft sufficiently to allow a good 

examination of those workings. The bulkheads and ladders need only 

be suitable for temporary access at this time.

The Second Phase of the program on the Triumph should aim to 

further explore the structure at depth, mainly by surface diamond 

drilling. While the footage as well as the pattern would be 

predicated on the results of the first phase, at least 1000 m 

should be used for estimating purposes.

Miscellaneous Showings

The exporation work of the first phase of the program will 

undoubtedly identify additional potential targets for 

investigation. The second phase of the program should make 

suitable allowances for this possibility, allowing for additional 

stripping, geophysical and geochemical work, and further diamond 

drilling as necessary.

Mining and Shipping Phase

The company should provide for the possibility that circumstances 

could favour the direct shipping of ore-grade material from the 

Pine Portage shaft and dump and the Triumph dump as outlines in
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this report. While the economics are marginal at the current 

prices of gold, any material increase in price or better 

information on the grade of the available material would alter 

thoae conditions. This Third Phase of the recommendations is 

tentative for now. pending the changes suggested. Provision for 

such a program is included in the budget as the third phase for 

planning purposes.



BUDGET

For the purposes of these estimates, all wages and salaries 

include CP, UIC, insurance and other benefits. For the Phase One 

estimates the geochemical work is limited to reconnaisance spot 

checking and systematic local surveys only.

None of the corporate administrative or supervisory costs for the 

period of the program are included in this budget and should be 

estimated separately. Considering the distances involved and the 

difficulties and costs of direct supervision of a detailed program 

at this stage it is usually more economical and effective to 

contract as much of the work as possible. This is reflected in the 

budget for the Phase One program. All contracts should include 

mobilization, demobilization and living expenses.

It should be clear from the stage of exploration that the second 

years program is very tentative and depends heavily on the results 

of the Phase One program. Consequently, the budget is necessarily 

generalized.)
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PHASE ONE PROGRAM

It is virtually impossible to estimate the cost of opening up a 

shaft and workings nearly one hundred years old. The collar of the 

Triumph shaft is caved but it is unlikely that it extends more than 

a few meters, and the caved section likely rests on old timbers. 

The condition of the timbers in the Pine Portage drift are 

remarkably good after a similar period, and the drift is reasonably 

clear. The following budget makes certain assumptions with respect 

to this item, providing for a relatively simple procedure with no 

extensive caving of the lower workings at either the Pine Portage 

or the Triumph. As no special contingency is allowed, any special 

problems would have to weighed against the data that might be 

recovered by the added expense. In other words, the expense shown 

is justified but any additional larger costs should be examined 

carefully against the expected return of information.

All personnel included in this phase will be responsible for 

their own mobilization, demobilization and living arangements and 

costs. While the geological survey would not be contracted in a 

formal sense, the amount provided would be sufficient to complete 

the coverage satisfactorily. If there was a surplus, both the 

geologist and prospector would be retained for monitoring work 

while the trenching was being done.

- 56 -



General Exploration
Line Cutting control baselines -10 km @ SlOO/km S 1 ,000 
Geological Survey with geologist and prospector 

including preliminary sampling 
and recon geochem sampling
estimated 2 months 0 SlO,000/mo 2O,OOO 

Geochem assays and bulk sampling of showings

Pine Portage Prospect
EM survey o£ extension 10 km S S30O/km 
Geochemical sampling and analysis 
Stripping with backhoe trenches

200 hrs @ S60/hr 
Dewater shaft and install temporary bulkheads

•and ladders

Triumph Prospect
EM survey of shaft area
Stripping Program 200 hrs @ S6O/hr
Rehabilitate collar and clean our caved

section of shaft 
Dewater and rehabilitate shaft for temporary

access

Management
Consulting 20 days 9 S400/day
Travel and living expenses for supervision

of the above contracts 
Miscellaneous expenses connected with the

contracts

Allowance for Contingency

Total for Phase One Program

3,000
C

3,OOO 
3,OOO

12,000 

13.00O

l.OOO 
12,000

4,000

20,000

a.ooo 

4,000

4,000

324,000

31,000

37,OOO

16,OOO 
10,000

$118,000
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PHASE TWO PROGRAM

With completion of the Phase One program the company could 

consider putting in a field camp with office space and a small 

staff to supervise the drilling and other advanced exploration 

work. This is provided in the following budget.

Salaries, wages, fees
Field Supervisor/geol

4 mo @ 3 OOO/m 
Prospector-helper

4 mo @ 2 5OO/m 
Labour 3 mo S 1 50O/m 
Consulting Fees 25 days <S 400/day

Contracts
Diamond drilling

3,OOO feet 0 S25/ft 
Misc charges

Services

Rentals

Analysis
Assays 200 @ 14/smpl 
Chemical Anal 100O @ 7.5O

Bulldozer 10O hrs 0 75/hr

Trailer rentals 4 mo @ 500/m 
Pad rental 4 mo @ 150/m 
Camp equipt

Vehicle 4WD 4 mo 8 60O/m 
Misc tools, splitter, etc

Operating Expenses
Transportation

VR-Kenora_VR pickup 2 ret
350O mi <56OO km) Q 15/km 

VR-Kenora-VR air 2 ret

2,800
7,500

2,OOO 
600 
500

1,050
1,200

12,OOO

10,000 
4,500 

10,OOO 
36,5OO

2OO.OOO 
20,000

220,000

10,3OO 
7,500

17,8OO

3,1OO
2,400

600
6,100
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Local 5 OOO 0 0.15/km 750 
Trucking and freight 50O 
Mobilization & demob 600

4.10O 
Supplies
Engineering 50O
Drill core & misc materials 4,OOO
Fuel, maintenance, etc 2,000

Miscellaneous exp 4,000
10,5OO

14,500 
Contingencies 15« 4O,000

Total for Phase Two Program 334,900
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PHASE THREE PROGRAM

As pointed out in the Recommendation section this phase is 

optional and depends on the suitable economic circumstances. The 

work is designed to carry out the short tonnage program as 

discussed in the evaluation section. The total cost of mining, 

milling and shipping in the following budget is approximately 

$6,3OO more than estimated in the Appendix C which was computed on 

the assumption that this work would be done at the same time as at 

least some of the exploration; thus, some of the overhead expenses 

would be shared. The following estimate allows for a separate 

operation.

Salaries, wages and fees
Explor Super 3 mo S3 OOO/m 9,OOO 
Miners 3 man-mo @4 OOO/m 12,000 
Labour 4 man-mo 91 5OO/m 6,OOO 
Consulting 6 d @4OO/d 2,400

29,40O

Services
Assays 100 samples Q $14/smpl 1,4OO 
Chemical treatment of Cone 1O.OOO 
Milling Expenses 77,OOO 
Bulldozer Operation

4O @ 75/hr 3.OOO 
Backhoe 50 hours 0 60/hr 3,000 
Welding and maintenance I ,OOO 
Expediting 1,000

96,4OO

Rentals
Accommodation - house rental 2 months 1,50O 
Vehicles - 1 4WD pickups

2 mo ©eoo/m 1,200
Compressor 6OO cfm dsl @12OO/m 2,400 
Mining Equipment (incl drills.
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scrapers, bucket, ateel, sharp 
-eners, pumps, hoses, hoists, etc 

Misc mining tools

Operating Expenses
Transportation

VR-Kenora-VR by pickup 2 retn
350O mi (56OO km) @ 15/mi 

VR-Kenora-VR by air- 3 retn 
Local - 9 OOO mi @15/mi 
Trucking 
Shipments

Supplies
Camp costs 9 man mo © 5OO/m 
Tools,pwder, etc 
Timbers, bolts, chains, etc 
Cable, hose, rope, etc 
Fuel, maintenance, etc 
Misc expenses

Contingencies 15%

Total Estimated Budget for Phase Three Program

3,000
1,000

9,100

1,050
1,800
1,350

23,160
200

4,500 
7,000 
3,OOO 
3,000 
3,OOO 
2,000

27,56O

22,500
48,O60 
2O,000

S2O4,960
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APPENDIX B PLATES

Crushing the Samples - Don & Brian HcWilliams

Pine Portage Structure at collar N drift



Pine Portage Structure at second staging 
in the shaft

Pine Portage Structure at collar of drift 
at 35 foot level - looking north



Pine Portage Structure at 4O feet from 
collar in north drift

6 Pine Portage Structure at 55 feet from collar in north drift



Triumph Shaft area showing the high grade 
dump to the south of the shaft

Triumph area - drilling sample holes
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APPENDIX C 
DETAILED COST STUDY FOR SHIPMENT OF MILLING TEST

The Goldlund mill is a flotation mill with a jig 
scavenger and two concentrates are produced, both containing 
sulfides and gold, but the volume depends on the percentage of 
sulfides in the ore. This requires further processing to recover 
the gold and silver. There are many options available for the 
secondary treatment but two are discussed in this study. One 
provides for direct shipment of the concentrates to a smelter in 
central Ontario and the other allows for shipment to a custom 
chemical treatment plant in British Columbia. TYhe content of 
sulfides in the Pine Portage material is very low, perhaps 5 
percent, and that of the quartz in the Triumph is equally low. 
There is a certain high sulfide material on the Triumph dump, but 
it makes up less that 5 percent of the total. We cpould expect a 
concentration ratio of 20:1; that is, 1 ton of concentrate for 
each 2O tons of raw ore.

The following is a calculation of the costs and income 
potential of this small tonnage using data recieved from various 
services such as trucking, milling, equipment and service 
companies. No attempt was made to negotiate the best prices. The 
calculations include both sets of tonnage figures and the two 
alternatives for the concentrate treatment.

Net recovery must allow for losses in the concentrator 
and for similar loss in the smelter or chemical recovery plant. 
From discussions these can be estimated as 90 % and BOX f or the 
Au and Ag respectively for the recovery from each. The gross gold 
content would then be reduced to the following;]

Net Gold and Silver in Ounces
(Silver content is estimated from ratios)

Shipment Gross Concentrator Smelter/Chemica1 
Long Tonnage Au 821 739 665

Ag 160O 128O 1O24 
Short Tonnage Au 719 647 582

Aq 1400 112O 896

The following are the data used in computing the costs of the 
operation:

1. Site Preparation - Provision must be made for access to the 
Triumph and improvement of the access to the dump at the 
Pine Portage. In addition the mining operation at Pine 
Portage must have some development work to prepare for 
mining. While it is likely that some of the development



1

1

1

material will be ore grade all costs will be included in the 
site preparation. An amount of 530,OOO will be allowed.

2. Mining at Pine Portage - The deposit can be mined quite 
simply by using the present drift and shaft, or by driving 
an incline with a scraper and mining either with trackless 
equipment or the scraper. The southerly slope to the 
terrain will give an access incline length of less than 100 
feet (30 m), which is included in the preproduction coats. 
An allowance of $30.00 per dry ton mined should be 
sufficient for the actual mining.

3. Loading - Cost of loading is estimated at S2.OO per dry 
ton.

4. Milling - The custom milling price at Goldlund is S36.5O per 
dry ton. At a concentration ratio of 2O:1 there will be 
about 148 tons produced from the Long Tonnage and 1OO tons 
of concentrates produced from the Short Tonnage.

5. Trucking - The price quoted by Goldlund for trucking to the 
smelter is $78.23 per dry ton. Trucking costs from the mill 
to the chemical treatment plant are quoted at $86.DO per a ry 
ton.

6. Smelting - The smelter schedule quotes a cost per ton of 
S7O.OO per dry ton.

7. Refining - The smelter adds an allowance for the containea 
gold of $13.50 per ounce to cover the costs of refining anc 
marketing. A similar charge is levied for silver of $2.OO 
per ounce.

8. Chemical Treatment - An estimate of S1OO.OO per dry ton is 
allowed for treatment of the concentrates in a secondary 
recovery plant. Dore gold bars are produced that can then 
be marketed or sent to the Canadian Mint for refining.

Using these figures the following tabulations showing the 
comparative costs of each the Long and the Short Tonnages for Doth 
the treatment alternatives.

Tabulation Showing Costs for Smelting Alternative
Operation Long Short

Site Preparation 20,OOO 20,000
Mining 3O,OOO 30.0OO
Loading 5,90O 4,OOO
Trucking 21,47O 14,560
Millinq" 113,575 77,OOO



Trucking 
Smelting 
Refining Au 

Ag
Field Administration 
Contingencies

Total

11,539
10,325
8,978
2,048

2O,000
2O.OOO

7,823
7,000
7.859
1,792

15,000
15,000

$263,835 S2O0.034

Tabulation Showing Costs for Chemical Treatment Alternative 
Operation Long Short

Site Preparation
Mining
Loading
Trucking
Milling
Trucking
Treatment
Field Administration
Contingencies

20,000
30,OOO
5,9OO

21,470
113,575
12,685
14,8OO
20,000
2O,OOO

2O,OOO
30,000
4,OOO
14,560
77,OOO
8,600
1O.OOO
15,000
2O,OOO

Total $258,430 199,160

These figures can then be applied to the net income calculations 
for gross profits from the operation.

uroas Profit Tabulation for All Alternatives and Tonnages

Tonnage Income Smelter Chemical
Costs Gross Coats Gross

Long $341,000 263,835 
Short S300,OOO 20O.O34

77,165
99,966

258,430
199,160

82.570 
100,84O

The chemical treatment option has the added benefit of returning 
dore gold bricks to the company for refining, as well as providing 
for some degree of control on the treatment and recovery. In the 
smelter the ore loses its identity, depending on assays for the 
company return. Like the custom milling, the chemical treatment, 
plant can be taken over for a specific period to treat the 
concentrates as thoroughly as is practical. For the purposes of 
the calculation the smelter recovery and chemical recovery are 
taken as the same; in practice the latter should be slightly 
better at relatively modest additional cost.

The figures shown are calculated on the basis of information 
available from equipment suppliers, the custom concentrator, the 
chemical treatment olant and the smelter schedules. The costs of



mining are inflated to allow for the temporary and short term 
nature of the operation. Under operating conditions they would be 
much lower for the type of operation envisaged. The figures 
include allowances for engineering and professional milling 
advice. It would probably be avisable for the company to contract 
such an operation to avoid becoming smothered by overhead.
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P(APPENDIX E
SUMMARY OF DIAMOND DRILL RESULTS 

PINE PORTAGE PROSPECT)

1936 Drilling - Northfield Mining Co. Ltd.

Hole # Footage/core Assay Footage/sludge Assay

32.1 Dri
36.
39.
42.
45.
48.
50.
54-
55.
57.

32-2 Dri
37-
39-
41 .
44.
50-
52.
55-
58-
60-
63-
67.
73-
77.

lied
5- 39

approx
.5

5-42
5-
5-
5-
5-
55

45
48
49
54
.2

2-57
2-60

lled
39
41
6-
7-
52
5-
58
60
63
66
5-
77
2-

.6
44
50
.5
55

.3
73
.2
79

.5

.5

.5

.2

.8

3'
2.
3'
3'
1'

3.
1.
2'
3.

approx

.7

.5

2'

2.
3.
5.
2.
2.
3'
2'
3'

3.
5.
4.
2.

N

5'

5'
2'

6'

N

6'

1
3'
5'
5'

3'
5'
2'
3'

75 W at
0
0
O
O
O
O
0
0
0

62 W at
0
0
O
O
O
0
O
0
0
0
0
0
0

- 45
.10
.07
.70
.14
.34
.04
.04
.17
.02

- 45
.04
.02
.04
.02
.02
.04
.07
.07
.07
.04
.05
.33
.04

degrees
25-3O
30-
35-
40-
45-
5O-
55-

35
40
45
50
55
6O

0
0
0
O
0
0
0

.07

.02

.07

.07

. 17

.07

.07

degrees
35-
40-
45-
5O-
55-
60-
65-
70-
75-
8O-
85-
9O-
95-

40
45
50
55
6O
65
70
75
8O
85
9O
95
100

0
0
O
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
O
O
0

.02

.04

.02

.02

.07

.04

.04

.41

.31

. 10

. 04

.04

.02

198O Drilling - President Mines Limited 
Sludge samples were not taken

8O.1 Drilled at Approx N 58 W at -45 degrees: 167'
117-118 1' O.04
118-119 1' O.09

8O-2 Drilled at Approx West at -45 degrees: 131'
101-1O2 1' O.OO1
102-1O4 2' O.01
1O4-1O6 2' O.O74



80-3

ao-4

ao-5

106-1OS
loa-iio

2' 
2'

0.005
0.008

Drilled at Approx West at -45 degrees: 
142-144 2' O.O24

176'

Drilled at Approx 
154-156 2' 
159-161.5 2.5'

N 60 W at -50 degrees: 
O.OO5 
O.O03

204'

Drilled at Approx N 50 W at - 55 degrees : 246 J
119-121
134-135
136-138
181-181.3
206-206.5

2'
1'
2'
0.3'
0.5'

<0.003
<0.003
O.016
0.012
0.005

ao-6 Drilled at Approx N 6O W at -45 degrees: 64' 
No assays are available but at footage 5O-53.6 
Phendler noted the presence of tellurides and 
sulfides.
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APPENDIX F 
DETAILS OF SAMPLING RESULTS

The following are the details of the various sampling programs 
carried out on the Pine Portage prospect, the shaft/drift and the 
dump.

Dome Mines Ltd

- Sampling carried out in 1932 and recorded on a
plan from which the following results were obtained.

Location Footage from Width Au Assay Ag Assay 
Shaft - North Wall

Collar 5' 2' 0.&8
3.6' 0.03

1O' 2.5' O.596
2.8' 0.409

14' 2.3' 0.11
2.O' O.&73

18' 1.6' 0.13
3.0' 0.529 

Shaft - South Wall
Collar 5' 1.2 O.08

1.4 0.7
2.4 0.25

10' 2.1' 0.06
1.1' 0.05
2' 0.029

14' 2.5' 0.06
0.7' O.12
2.2' 0.029

18' 2.7' 0.05
1.3' 0.846
2.2' 0.029

22' 1.1' O.188
1.0' 0.11
2.7' 2.36 

Drift - North
collar 5' 1' 0.06

1O' 1.3' O.04
15' 3.4' O.O5
25' 5.3' 0.03
3O' 5.3' O.16



Drift - South
Collar

35'
40'
45'
50"
35-'

60'
65'
70'
75'
80'
35'
9O'

5'

10'

4'
3'
3.6'

*.;3'
3.3'
3'
4.6'
5.3'
4.2'
4'
3.3'
3.7'
2.3'
3.9'
5'
5'

2.2'
3'
3.2'

O.04
0.14
0.19
Q , 70
0.05
0 , 06
0.09
0.07
O.02
0.01
0.04
O.O3
0.02
0.02
0.04
0.12

0.06
0.1
0.06



President Mines Limited

This sampling program was 
carried out in 1980.

supervised by D. T. Anderson and

Location Footage from 
Shaft - North Wall

£fl

South Wall
Collar

Width Assay Au Assay Ag

Drift - North
Collar

a'
13'
19'

9'
16'
22'

5'
10'
21'
27'
33'
38'
43'
49'
53'
59'
63'
69'
74'
79'
84'
1OO'

3'
4.5'
4'

2'
2'
3'

1.5'
2'
6'
6'
5'
3.5'
3'
3.5'
4'
4'
4.5'
4.5'
5'
2.5'
3'
1.5'
2'
2'
3'

0 . 3fa
1 . 00
0.46

Tr
0.22
3.56

0.46
O.06
2.62
O. 1
0.22
O.26
O.14
0.08
O.O1
Tr
O.O4
Tr
Tr
Tr
O.O1
O.O2
O.01
O.02
0. 12

1 , 72 
O.74

O.O6 
0.7S 
7. 14

1 .04
0.2
5.32
0.2
0.58
0.4
0.04
0.06

O.05

0.17
0.57



President Mines Limited

The following are the results of the bulk sampling program 
carried out by President Mines Limited under the direction o£ J. 

F. V. Millar in 1984

Location Footag 
Shaft - North Wall

Collar 10'

from

10'

17'

30'

Width

3.7'

3.7'

2.7'

Assay

0.464
0.531
0.093
0.158
0.927
O.904

Assay Ag

1.08
1 . 1
0.15
0.25
1.9
1 .85

Drift - North
Collar 10' 

20' 

30'

50' 

60'

5.5'

2.3'

5'

4'

2.6'

0.236
O.347
O.067
0.102
0.184
0.222
0.041
O.O44
0 . 105
0.158
O.181

O.49
0.37
O.2
0.19
O.69
0.43
O.67
0.5
0.31
0.22
O.33



PROFESSIONAL CERTIFICATION

I, James F. V. Millar of Dunn Lake in the Province o£ British 
Columbia hereby certfy:

That I garduated in Mining Engineering in 1950 from the 
University of British Columbia,

That I am registered as a Professional Engineer in the 
provinces of British Columbia, Alberta and Saskatchewan,

That I have no direct or indirect interest in President Mines 
Limited or the property under discussion, nor do I expect to 
recieve any,

That this report is based on my personal observations and 
study, except where supplemented by published or unpublished 
reports that are identified in the body.

JaMes F. V. Millar, BASc, PEnc;



LETTER OF CONSENT

I hereby authorize this report to be 

used in any statement of material facts 

filed by President Mines Lmited.

- ,-—^fairfes F. V. Mi liar 

.-•' Professional Engineer
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PRESIDENT MINES LTD.

Kenora Mining Properties

^iiice

GENERAL
Over a period of twelve days, during the

month of July, 1984, I cut a small grid and carried out 
geochemical and VLF - EM surveys over a portion of the 
mining properties of President Mines Ltd. in the Mining 
District of Kenora, Ontario.

The grid base line was cut 4500 feet in 

length with a bearing of N20E. At 400 feet intervals, 
cross lines were cut 500 feet each side of the base line. 

Pickets were set at each 100 feet.
From 0+00 to 25+00 N, the base line follows 

very closely the strike of the observed quartz veins. 

Nine old pits are to be seen along the east side of the 

line between 4+00 N and 10+00 N. What I believe to be 

the south Triumph shaft is at 8+00 N.
The base line is in greenstone except be 

tween 10+00 S and 20+00 S, where it is in the granite. 
The Pine Portage Mine is at 16+00 S - 4+00 W, not more 

than 200 feet west of the contact.



GEOCHEMISTRY

A program of soil sampling was carried 

out with samples being taken at 100 foot intervals. 

No samples were obtained at 27 stations, due mostly to 

swamp conditions. A few were missed because of bare 

outcrop containing no soil. On the whole, soil develop 

ment is only fair over most of the grid.

The samples were taken from the B horizon, 

where possible. A total of 225 were collected and anal 

yzed by Barringer-Magenta Laboratories of Calgary. The 

results were plotted on the map, in parts per billion, 

but no attempt was made to contour the results. To do 

this, when dealing with narrow veins, crosslines would 

have to be not less than 100 foot apart and samples 

taken at not less than 25 foot stations.

A few interesting results were obtained- 

100 PPB or more- and all at some distance from known 

veins. On line 4+00 N - 1+00 and 2+00 W, results of 103 

and 900 PPB respectively were obtained. This area is an 

interesting target for trenching for the following rea 

sons. It is not on strike of the known veins and is sep- 

erated from them by a ridge, which I have marked on the 

accompanying map.

The sample which yielded 1080 PPB was col 
lected from the area that Jack Stinson had stripped last 
autumn.



The last significant result was obtained 

on BL - 20+00 S. This sample was collected in a swamp, 
although the B horizon was well developed.

No high readings were found amongst the

exposed veins and pits. This is not surprising, when one 
considers that the veins are narrow, a few feet at most.

GEOPHYSICS
The VLF - EM survey was disappointing.

Not from any fault of the machine, but for the lack of 
a transmitting station of the proper orientation. Seattle 
was the station employed, and as can be seen from the 

lines on 20+00 S, the direction to the transmitter is 
almost perpendicular to the base line and the strike 
of the veins.

As a result, the coil that measures the
secondary electro-magnetic field, is practically paral 

lel to the veins. Ideally, this coil should be perpen 

dicular to the veins. Sometimes, surveys are made with 
deviations to 45 degrees. Her the deviation is 65 degrees.

Cutler, Maine, was even worse as a trans 
mitter. The U. S. Navy have closed the stations that would 

have been of use here, especially Balboa, Panama.

The only crossovers that were obtained 
were on lines 16+00 S and 20+00 S, but as explained 

above, they have practically no meaning.
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